VILLAGE OF NORTH UTICA

  801 South Clark Street

North Utica, IL 61373 

Meeting of the Planning Commission

September 3rd, 2009 at 7:00PM
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I. Call to Order

II. Pledge of Allegiance

III. Roll Call

IV. 7:00 Public Hearing:

1.)   Petition of Senica’s Oak Ridge, Inc.; Bonnie Campbell and Dee Bennett, which Petitioners are seeking a variance from the Village Of North Utica Zoning Ordinance regarding signs.

V. Approval of Minutes – July 2, 2009

VI. Old Business

VII. New Business

VIII. Public Comment

VII.
Adjournment

POSTED 08-28-09
Call to Order: At 7:04 pm, the meeting of the Planning Commission for the Village of North Utica was called to order by Chairman Tom Gutilla who then led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Present at the meeting were Members Shelba Bimm, Eugene Drzewiecki, Willis Fry, and Geraldine Skoog.  Mr. Doug Gift was excused from the meeting and Mr. Scott Atkins and Mr. Warren Munson were absent.  Also present were Village Clerk Laurie Gbur and Village Attorney Herb Klein.
Approval of Minutes:  It was motioned by Member Bimm and seconded by Member Drzewiecki  to approve the minutes of the July 2, 2009 Planning Commission Meeting. 


All in Favor


Motion Carried

Member Warren Munson arrived for the meeting at 7:08 pm.

Call to Order: At 7:12 pm, Chairman Gutilla called to order the Public Hearing for the Petition of Senica’s Oak Ridge, Inc.; Bonnie Campbell and Dee Bennett, which the Petitioners were seeking a variance from the Village of North Utica Zoning Ordinance regarding signs.  

Also present at the Public Hearing were Mr. Bill Dahl of Anderson Signs and Mr. Paul Perona, Attorney for the Petitioners.  Mr. Dahl was sworn in by Attorney Klein.
A colored picture with complete description of the proposed sign was submitted as Petitioner Exhibit 1.  Mr. Dahl stated that the sign in question would be located on the East side of Rt. 178 on property owned by Bonnie Campbell and Dee Bennett.   It would be 4 ft. high by 8 ft. wide, single faced and facing north on Rt. 178.  It would not be an illuminated sign and would be utilized to direct the traffic from the interstate to the Senica’s Oak Ridge for banquets, events and weddings.  
Member Bimm asked what would be on the back of the sign, facing south.  Mr. Dahl answered that it would be painted plywood with no additional writing. 

Attorney Perona stated that the nearest sign is approximately 300 ft. away from the proposed site; there are no signs between the proposed site and Rt. 80.  It would be placed on an unimproved lot. 
Mrs. Sherry Henkel was sworn in by Attorney Klein.  

She stated that she is the General Manager of  Senica’s and the reason for wanting to place a sign in the Village of North Utica on the Bennett Property would be to direct traffic to their establishment.  When people are coming for an event or wedding, they would like to have a sign directing them from the interstate.  Mrs. Henkel also feels that it would benefit Utica as well, as many of the patrons visit or stay in the Village when attending events at Senica’s.   This location would be a better location for the sign because if they were to place it right off the interstate, the sign would have to be much larger; approximately 20 ft.  

A letter from Zoning Enforcement Officer, Mr. Tom Brown, was submitted as Village Exhibit 1.  
Discussion was held about the distance of nearby signs with reference to where the Senica sign would be located. 

Member Fry stated that he would have no objection to recommending the variance to the Village Board of Trustees.  The sign is an attractive sign and the clientele that would be directed by the sign would be coming to the Golf Course specifically to play golf and/or attend a Banquet.  
Chairman Gutilla asked if there was anyone that would like to make a statement in opposition of the Petition.  With no one speaking in opposition, it was motioned by Member Bimm, seconded by Member Fry to close the Public Hearing at 7:33 pm.


All in Favor


Motion Carried


Futher discussion was held among the Planning Commission Members.

Member Skoog asked the difference between the proposed sign by Senica’s, and the recently denied petition by August Hill Winery for a new sign to cover the Cajun Bait sign south of Bennett Garden Center.  Attorney Klein stated that they are two different requests.  The sign requested by August Hill Winery was going to be changing the content, and with the current placement, it would require a special use in the C3 district because it would not be compliant with the current Zoning Ordinance (Signs.). 

In the case of the Senica’s petition, the Village would not be changing the Ordinance, but rather granting a variance. 

Member Munson stated that if the property owners and Business owners have agreed and because it would be located so far away from another sign, he feels there should be no reason not to allow it.  It is a professional looking sign. 
Member Bimm and Member Drzewiecki would be fine with the sign.

It was motioned by Member Fry, seconded by Member Munson to recommend to the Village Board of Trustees to grant a variance to reduce the set back of Section G of the Zoning Ordinance (Signs) to not less than 837 ft east and not less than 230 ft. west and approve the sign as a Special Use.

5 Yes
(Bimm, Drzewiecki, Fry, Munson, Skoog)


1 Absent (Atkins)


1 Excused (Gift)


Motion Carried

It was motioned at 7:45 pm by Member Drzewiecki, seconded by Member Fry to adjourn the Planning Commission Meeting.


All in favor


Motion Carried

Respectfully submitted,

____________________

Laurie A. Gbur/Village Clerk
Village of North Utica
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